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Minutes

Quarterly Council Meeting

June 6, 2017

2:00-4:00p.m.

NAC Offices 

1004 Farnam St

Omaha, NE 68102

I.
Call to Order
Tim Hart, Vice Chair 2:00 p.m.

A copy of the Nebraska Open Meeting Act is available for audience members. Additionally, there is a copy of all reproducible written material that will be discussed available for examination and copying by members of the public pursuant to the provisions of the Nebraska Open Meeting Act.

Vice Chair Tim Hart invited anyone present to take advantage of the agenda and other materials furnished under the provisions of the Nebraska Open Meeting Act.

II.
Roll Call
Mike Markey

Present:
Tim Hart (Vice Chair), Stephen Bader, Patrick Drickey, Jon Hinrichs, Sherry McClymont, Paula Pflueger, Sue Roush, Pam Price, Melissa Marvin, Julie Jacobson 

Absent: 
Candy Henning, Darrel Huenergardt, Kathy LeBaron, Reven Wright, Harvey Varenhorst

Also in attendance: NAC staff members Launa Bacon, Deb Bunting, Jane Ji, Mike Markey, Rachel Morgan, Robin Richards, Marty Skomal, Suzanne Wise

III.
Approval of Agenda

Mr. Hart noted that an amendment to the agenda needed to be made regarding the Chair Report because it was, at that time, being delivered by the Vice Chair Report. 

MOTION:
Pam Price moved to approve to amend the agenda. Motion was seconded by Mr. Hinrichs.
VOTE:
The agenda for the June 6, 2017, meeting was unanimously approved by roll call vote. 

IV.
Introduction of Guests & Oral Communications

Marian Fey, Director, Nebraska Cultural Endowment

Ms. Fey noted all of the amazing opportunities happening near Omaha. She mentioned that Omaha Performing Arts, Opera Omaha, and the Red Cloud Community all have outstanding services for their communities. She thanked the board for funding arts education in Nebraska and helping these strong organizations bring arts to different communities through different disciplines. Ms. Fey talked in depth about Omaha Performing Arts’ Program Musical Explorers, a program that teaches lower elementary aged children about different styles of music. This year the program focused on African American Spirituals, Rock and Roll, and Irish Music. Specialists were hired in for each category to work with the children using different techniques and styles. 

Ms. Fey referred to the financial report and noted what dollar amount is needed to meet the NCE match by the end of 2016; approximately $300,000 with $250,000 coming from outside Omaha.

Marian announced that she will be leaving the Cultural Endowment to take a position at Millard Public Schools. 

Doug Zbylut, Executive Director, Nebraskans for the Arts

Mr. Zbylut noted his organization is adding advocacy events offering support to artist in these uncertain times. He mentioned that since the election he has worked hard to bring advocacy for Nebraska’s artist to everyone in our state. These events focus on what the recent election could mean for our communities and our state. Workshops on these topics were held in Omaha, Lincoln, and Kearney as a part of Arts Advocacy Day. NAFTA arranged a breakfast with legislators, panel presentations, and grant workshops.  

National Advocacy Day this year was focused on discussions on how to maintain momentum for organization while managing budget cuts through the federal government. Doug stated that there was a large turnout for this day, 6 venues had more than 450 attendees across the state.  

V. Approval of the March 7, 2017 Minutes


MOTION:
Ms. Jacobson moved to approve the minutes of the March 7, 2017, council meeting, which was seconded by Sue Roush

VOTE:
The minutes for the March 7, 2017, meeting was unanimously approved by roll call vote. 

VI.
Financial Report

A. Review of Financial Statements from Finance Committee meeting on May 31, 2017.

Mr. Hart asked Mr. Markey to review the financial statements for the group. Mr. Markey reported that funding from both the state and NEA have increased for FY17.  Mr. Markey pointed out that we are at the end of the biennial so we will only carry over any funds remaining from our federal partnership agreement.  The agency is on track with state spending through the end of the fiscal year.

Mr. Markey proceeded to review the financial statements from Tab 2 of the council packet, including Programs 326, 327 and 329. He reviewed the totals for each program and matched them to the NAC Appropriation Summary Sheet. Mr. Markey pointed out that the Summary agrees with the State Accounting report. Mr. Markey also pointed out YTD expenditures for each line item in the budget and discussed any updates that have occurred since April 30, 2016 as well as expenditure plans through June 30, the end of Fiscal Year 2016.

MOTION: 
Mr. Hinrichs moved to accept the Finance Committee’s recommendation for approval of the NAC financial statements, Ms. Price seconded.

VOTE: 

The Finance Committee report was unanimously approved by roll call vote.

B. Review of proposed FY2017 Budget from Finance Committee meeting on May 31, 2017.

Mr. Markey referred the board to the proposed budget for FY17, noting that the budget includes budgeted amounts from NAC DC for informational purposes only; the Council is only voting to approve the budget for Programs 326, 327, and 329.

Mr. Markey reported that the appropriation from the State General Fund for FY2017 will be the same as was in FY2016 for Program 327 but that Program 326 was reduced by 4%. 

He noted that the funding given from the National Endowment for the Arts for next year, $764,000 is a reduction of $16,500 over FY2016. He said this is because of a one-time $6,000 grant given last year to NAC to help with costs for the Round Table Discussions. The other $10,500 loss was due to more organizations requesting funds from the same NEA pool of funds.

Mr. Markey mentioned that the legislature voted in 2016 to approve $5 million more in CPEF over the next 10 years. However, this year’s legislature voted to postpone those transfers for two years.

Mr. Markey stated that due to the 4% reduction in Program 326 funding for the next fiscal year, some delay will be experienced in projects and contractual services. However, the NAC will be able to continue to function and the amount of grants given should hold the line through the next fiscal year. Mr. Hart asked for clarification on BSG Grant distributions. Mr. Markey stated that last year the BSG Grants took a 19% loss due to reduced available funds, but this year, because of the increase in drawdowns from CPEF, the BSG categories received an extra $100,000 resulting in an average 12% increase in grant awards.
Any significant changes in the budget were explained or expanded on, including amounts awarded in grant categories. Mr. Markey expanded on NAC’s need to adjust funding levels in each grant program, based upon funding levels and the carry-over of unspent dollars for each fund from FY16 after June 30th; the end of the fiscal year.

MOTION:
Ms. McClymont moved to accept the Finance Committee’s recommendation for approval of the proposed NAC budget for Fiscal Year 2017. Ms. Pflueger seconded.

VOTE: 

The NAC budget for Fiscal Year 2017 was unanimously approved by roll call vote.

VII.
Grant Programs

A. Annual Series & Events
Ms. Price chaired this panel, which met on May 11, 2017. Ms. Price provided an overview of the panel proceedings and noted that she again was impressed by the level of excellence and the different disciplines being offered through the applicant programs. She noted that all of the organizations were recommended for full funding.
B. Basic Support Grants 
Tier 2 Panel Review

Ms. Price reported on the annual series and events. Ms. Morgan noted that there was a new process for the panelist this spring session. Panelist remarked that they impressed with our updates to this process. Ms. Price then explained how annual programs grants work. She then went on to thank the panelist and panel chairs for their hard work.  Attention was drawn to the list of programs that were under review for this panel. She talked about how the entire state is represented in these programs and how nice it is to see multiple disciplines in this group of applicants. 

Staff Administrative Summaries for Interim Basic Support Grantees

Mr. Hinrichs reported on the BSG grants. A brief summary of the background of the panelists was given--then a brief description of how the application process works for organizations that receive annual funding. A sliding scale for the panelists’ scores is used to determine how much of the available funds each organization gets.  

This year $400,000 was requested in the BSG category and the amount given was $283,000. Mr. Hart asked for clarifications on the 0’s seen in some of the line items. Ms. Morgan explained that organizations during the first year of application for a BSG grant do not receive CPEF funds. 

Mr. Skomal then presented on the restructuring for the BSG grant series. He explained how the restructuring worked and that it makes for more uniformity through organizations of the same budget. This process helped to close the gap in funding discrepancies from year to year. 

Ms. Wise reminded the board that BSG grants are reviewed by panel every 3 years. In the years they do not come to panel, the staff reviews an interim report submitted by the organization and notes any questions or concerns.  She encouraged the board to review the reports. She commended the staff of their diligence in preparing the materials.   

Mr. Drickey asked for clarification on how panel scoring affects the funding for BSG organizations. Ms. Morgan noted that their panel score follows them for 3 years. To maintain the funding level, supplement money from the Cultural Endowment is used so that these organizations’ funding percentages stay even.

C.    Arts Education

Suzanne Wise was the Chair for this panel. She gave a brief description of the panelists, the applicants, and the grants program itself. She also commended both Anne Alston and all involved for their great work. Ms. Wise drew the board’s attention to the chart that showed who was recommended--which is on page 47. Ms. Wise also noted that one group was not recommended for funding. The Board was reminded that the requests that go to panel are over $2500. These requests go to panel while the rest go through a staff review.

D. Arts Projects
Ms. Wise filled in as chair of the first Arts Project grants Panel, held on May 17. She thanked the panelists who participated in the review process.  Four grant applications did not get recommended for funding by the panel. Deb Bunting will communicate with those organizations to discuss their applications.

Mr. Darryl Huenergardt chaired the second Arts Project Grants review panel, held on May 18. He commended Ms. Bunting and stated that the streamlining of the process was appreciated by the panel. The list of panelists and applicants was briefly presented to the Board.  Again, the broad spectrum of locations and disciplines was discussed. Only one application did not get recommended for funding.
E.    Contractual Partnership Agreements
Ms. Wise noted the importance of collaboration with these organizations. She noted that some are funded by NAC; others by NAC DC. She also noted that the funds for folk arts come from the National Endowment for the Arts as a separate grant which is administered through state arts agencies.  Nationally, folk arts programs are administered in different ways. Many state arts agencies have a staff position dedicated to the folk arts, other states contract with a college or university, but Nebraska, like a few other states, has a partnership agreement with a nonprofit organization. The Nebraska Folklife Network does this valuable work for Nebraska.   

Votes for Grant Approvals

MOTION 1:
Dr. Hinrichs moved to approve the grant to Concordia which was seconded by Ms. Price. Ms. Roush abstained due to conflict of interest. 

VOTE 1:
The motion was unanimously approved by roll call vote.

MOTION 2:
Dr. Hinrichs moved to approve the grant to Metro Community College, which was seconded by Ms. McClymont. Ms. Marvin abstained due to conflict of interest. 

VOTE 2:
The motion was unanimously approved by roll call vote.

MOTION 3:
Ms. Jacobson moved to approve the grant to MONA, which was seconded by Ms. McClymont. Mr. Drickey abstained due to conflict of interest. 

VOTE 3:
The motion was unanimously approved by roll call vote.

MOTION 4:
Dr. Hinrichs moved to approve the grant to NAC DC, which was seconded by Ms. Roush. Mr. Hart, Ms. Jacobson, Paula Pflueger, and Pam Price abstained due to conflict of interest. 

VOTE 4:
The motion was unanimously approved by roll call vote.

MOTION 5:
Ms. Price moved to approve the grant to Norfolk Art Council, which was seconded by Ms. McClymont. Ms. Pflueger abstained due to conflict of interest.

VOTE 5:
The motion was unanimously approved by roll call vote.

MOTION 6:
Ms. Marvin moved to approve the grant to the Sheldon Art Gallery, which was seconded by Ms. Pflueger. Ms. Jacobson abstained due to conflict of interest. 

VOTE 6:
The motion was unanimously approved by roll call vote.

MOTION 7:
Ms. Roush moved to approve the grant to No Platte Community Theater, which was seconded by Ms. Pflueger. Ms. Jacobson abstained due to conflict of interest. 

VOTE 7:
The motion was unanimously approved by roll call vote.

MOTION 8:
Ms. McClymont moved to approve the grant to the Friends of the Lied, which was seconded by Ms. Pflueger. Ms. Jacobson abstained due to conflict of interest. 

VOTE 8:
The motion was unanimously approved by roll call vote.

MOTION 9:
Ms. Roush moved to approve all of the remaining recommended grant awards, which was seconded by Dr. Hinrichs. 

VOTE 9:
The motion was unanimously approved by roll call vote.

IX.   Reports and Discussion Items

1. Vice Chair Report – Tim Hart-Vice Chair Report

Mr. Hart had a handout of an Omaha World Herald editorial addressing oversight issues with board managed state agencies, submitting that they should be ethically managed. The article specifically talked about the Brand and Tourism Commissions. Mr. Hart asked for clarification on what NAC does to ethically function within state guidelines. Ms. Wise provided an overview of agency procedures that ensure transparency.  She noted that agency audits are always instructional, because the auditors offer suggestions on better ways to improve transparency and oversight.  The NAC has adopted all of the recommendations made by state and federal governments concerning internal controls and risk assessment. Ms. Wise mentioned that the State Accounting Manual is very clear and the agency strives to follow it at all times. 
2. Executive Director Report – Suzanne Wise

Ms. Wise introduced the new Business Manager, Robin Richards, to the board. She then went on to announce that Marty Skomal and Deb Bunting will be retiring soon and that the Board and the Council are incredibly grateful for their years of service. 

a. Top Ten List

Ms. Wise noted the Top Ten list and gave a brief description of each line item that the staff would be addressing in the coming fiscal year.  She indicated that due to retirements and other staff changes, the agency will be focusing on internal management issues this year.
b. Legislative Session

Ms. Wise noted that while Nebraska’s economic situation is unstable, the agency still has good support in the legislature and both they and the Governor were judicious in budget reductions.  The NAC was not singled out for greater cuts than other agencies, and in one case, actually granted the agency’s request for funds to purchase a point-to-point internet connection that will link the agency to Lincoln for the first time. 

c. Sesquicentennial project update

Ms. Wise noted that the Nebraska Experience project is up and running.  First Lady Susanne Shore secured funding so that it will be a reality.  
3. Director of Programs Report – Marty Skomal

a. Art Chat: Every other year NAC does a state wide conference, having the state come together in one or two locations, instead this year NAC is taking their show on the road. Usually these conferences talk about new offerings but with budget cuts the NAC staff felt that a day of making connections with the other artists in a community would be a better use of time. There will be live music and lunch during this full day of networking focused on the community. Instead of talking about new offerings we are talking about making connections within our community. Live music, lunch, and a full day of networking for all. 

b. Governor’s Residency Program: Scholastic arts award are coming up shortly. Mr. Drickey and Ms. Bacon have selected 15 pieces and will hang them this week.  They both remarked that it should be a really good show and that a student reception is in the works.  A press release was sent out to the families for the showing

c.    Floating Deadline Report: Mr. Skomal referred the board to a list floating grant recipients. He noted the lists are relatively short given funding runs out as the fiscal year closes.

X.
Other Business

MOTION :
Mr. Hart moved to go into closed session, Ms. Pflueger seconded. 

VOTE :

The motion was unanimously approved by roll call vote

A personnel matter was discussed during closed session.
MOTION:
Ms. Price moved to come back to open session, Ms. Jacobson seconded

VOTE :

The motion was unanimously approved by roll call vote

XII.
Adjournment

Mr. Drickey motioned to adjourn the meeting. Mr. Bader seconded. The vote passed unanimously. Mr. Hart declared the meeting adjourned at 4:00 p.m. 

The agenda for this quarterly meeting was published prior to the meeting on the state calendar and on the agency website.

The next quarterly meeting of the Nebraska Arts Council will be September 5, 2017. The meeting time and location will be posted on the State of Nebraska Public Meeting Calendar, http://www.nebraska.gov/calendar  on August 6, 2017.  
